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STATE OF CALIFORNIA- NATURAL RESOURCES AGENCY 

CALIFORNIA COASTAL COMMISSION 
NORTH COAST DISTRICT OFFICE 

1385 gTH STREET • SUITE 130 
ARCATA, CA 95521 

VOICE (707) 826·8950 

FAX {707) 826-8960 

Date: 

To: 

From: 

MEMORANDUM 

March 9, 2015 

Commissioners and Interested Persons 

Charles Lester, Executive Director 
Alison Dettmer, Deputy Director 
RobertS. Merrill, North Coast District Manager 
James R. Baskin AICP, Coastal Planner 

Edmund G. Brown, Jr., Governor 

W9b 

Subject: Addendum to Commission Meeting for Wednesday, March 11,2015 
North Coast District Item W9a, LCP Amendment Application LCP-1-TRN-
14-0846-1 (Vacation Dwelling Units Ordinance) 

Since publication of the staff recommendation on February 25, 2015, correspondence has been 
received relating to the City of Trinidad's proposed Vacation Dwelling Unit ordinance. After 
reviewing this correspondence, staff continues to believe that the LCP amendment qualifies as a 
minor amendment. 

The correspondence raises concerns regarding the "one vacation rental unit per parcel" limitation 
that is proposed by the ordinance submitted for certification. As indicated in the attached email, 
Michael Reinman, one of the vacation rental unit proprietors, asserts that the City intended to 
allow for multiple vacation rental units per parcel in apartment buildings, notwithstanding the 
per-parcel limit stated elsewhere. The VDU proprietor is seeking that additional language be 
added to the ordinance to clarify that the one-VDU-per-parcellimitation is intended to be applied 
solely to single-family residential settings where the letting of both a primary and secondary 
dwelling units would be problematic from a neighborhood character and compatibility 
perspective. · 

Commission staff has reviewed Mr. Reinman's concerns and, based upon a comprehensive 
reading of the ordinance language believes the one VDU limitation per parcel would apply to all 
properties regardless of the number and character of residential units developed on a particular 
parcel. Notwithstanding the limitation to preclude multiple VDUs on one parcel, the restriction 
would neither negatively affect the availability of lower-cost vacation rentals within Trinidad, 
nor preclude the offering of residences as vacation dwelling units by others elsewhere in the 
City: There are currently 41 to 43 residential dwellings in Trinidad being offered as vacation 



LCP-1-ARC-14-0015-1 (Multiple Sites Redesignations) 

rentals on a less than monthly basis. Additionally, there are numerous other qualifying 
properties within the City with residences that could be offered as short-term vacation rentals to 
visitors. Accordingly, staff believes the LCP amendment as submitted by the City is consistent 
with, and adequate to carry out, the provisions of the land use plan with respect to allowing for 
development of lower-cost visitor serving accommodations while protecting coastal resources 
and maintaining community character. Moreover, staff continues to believe that the LCP 
amendment qualifies as a minor amendment. 

The City of Trinidad staff has indicated that the City Council will be considering Mr. Reinman's 
concerns regarding the language of the ordinance at a special meeting on the evening of Monday, 
March 9, 2015. During this meeting, the City may: (1) rescind the submitted ordinance and 
withdraw submission of the LCP amendment to revisit the wording of the per-parcel limitation; 
(2) affirm that the one vacation rental unit per-parcel limitation is intended to apply to all 
situations and urge the Commission to certify the ordinance as submitted; (3) decide to request a 
postponement of Commission action on the amendment to allow time to more fully consider the 
raised concerns; or ( 4) take no action. At the Commission meeting, the staff will update the 
Commission on the action taken by the City Council. 

Options for the Commission 
If the City Council acts to rescind the ordinance and withdraw its submission of the LCP 
amendment, the LCP amendment will be removed from consideration by the Commission. 

If the City doesn't withdraw its submission of the LCP amendment, the Commission will 
continue to need to decide whether to concur with the Executive Director that the amendment is 
minor and allow the amendment to be approved, or to process the amendment as a major LCP 
amendment and reschedule it for a full public hearing at a later date. In the latter event, the 
Commission will need to extend the deadline for action on the amendment by adopting the 
motion below. 

If the City of Trinidad either takes no action or requests after its Monday night meeting that the 
Commission postpone action to provide the City additional time to consider the concerns raised 
over the VDU ordinance's provisions and if the Commission wishes to grant either the City or· 
staff's request for a.postponement, the Commission will need to extend the deadline for 
Commission action by adopting the motion below. 

Extending Time Limit for Action 
Coastal Act section 30517 and section 13535(c) of the Commission's administrative regulations 
provides for the Commission to, for good cause, postpone and extend time limits for required 
action on an LCP amendment for a period not to exceed one year, after consultation with the 
affected local government, by a majority vote of the commissioners present. Should the 
Commission wish to defer action on the subject LCP amendment, staff recommends that the 
Commission vote to extend the deadline for Commission action for one year by passage of the 
following motion: 

Motion: 
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LCP-1-TRN-13-205-2 (Vacation Dwelling Units) 

I move that the Commission extend the time limit to act on City of Trinidad Local 
Coastal Program Amendment No. LCP-1-TRN-14-0846-1 for a period of one year. 

If the Commission wishes to extend the deadline for action, staff recommends a YES vote. 
Passage of this motion will result in a one year extension of the period in which the Commission 
must act on the proposal, changing the deadline for Commission action from March 16, 2015 to 
March 16, 2016. An affirmative vote of a majority of the Commissioners present is needed to pass 
the motion. 

Attachment: Email from Michael Reinman, dated March 1, 2015, received March 2, 2015 
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From: 
To: 
Cc: 
Subject: 
Date: 

Dear Mr. Merrill, 

Mjke Rejnman 
Merrill Bob@Coasta! 
Baskjo Jim@Coasta! 
Trinidad VDU Ordinance Interpretation & Modifications 
Sunday, March 01, 2015 5:40:13 PM 

We would like to begin by stressing that we very much support the passage and implementation of a Vacation 
Dwelling Unit Ordinance for Trinidad. Hopefully in the near future other local cities and the County of Humboldt 
can use the Trinidad VDU Ordinance as a model. However, the last-minute insertion of the "one VDU per parcel" 
language has critical, unintended consequences to a property that we own as well as one other existing VDU 
property in the city. 

The last time the ordinance was discussed by the Trinidad City Council, prior to the two public readings which 
took place at the October & November 2014 meetings, was at the April 8, 2014 meeting which I attended. It was 
an excellent, productive meeting. Per the public minutes of the meeting in regards to the VDU Ordinance 
discussion, one council member had commented that he thought that, in the case where a single family 
residence had an Additional Dwelling Unit, (ADU), only one of the units should be used as a VDU. (It is 
interesting to note here as well, that because the council member is speaking of his neighbor's property, he 
should have recused himself from the discussion altogether). However, there was not a consensus on that point, 
nor did the council direct city staff to add wording that would limit each parcel in the city to one VDU. Had this 
wording been discussed by the public attendee's at the meeting, as well as the council, the issue would have 
been contested at that time, and not included in the ordinance before you. Mistakenly, the city planner did add 
that to the ordinance draft that was put to the council 7 months later in the above mentioned October & 

November 2014 meetings. We did not attend those October and November meetings nor did we see a copy of 
that draft ordinance because we wrongly assumed (as did the council), the draft would have been representative 
of the will and intention of the city council, which it now clearly was not. Many of the city council members seem 
to have assumed the same, and therefore did not catch that significant divergence from their intention. In 
speaking with a number of elected city officials, it is clear that the intention of the Trinidad VDU ordinance was not 
to stop the 4-unit apartment building that we own at 651 Parker Street from operating as they are, and the 
consequence on the apartments was not brought up by anyone, including city staff, at that final council meeting. 
Nor was there agreement about stopping ADU's from being a second VDU on a property. 

We have met with many of the neighbors who feel that using all of the apartments in our apartment building for 
vacation rentals is an appropriate use and they have not had problems with them, in fact on the contrary, they 
enjoy seeing the mix of vacationers enjoying the neighborhood. Many people in the community rent the 
apartments for family and friends when they are in town. The apartment vacation rentals are, for many, an 
opportunity for affordable access to the California Coastal town of Trinidad. Where else can you be in Trinidad 
proper, have ocean views, walk to our beaches, enjoy our shops and cafes, for a family of four for as little as $95 
per night? While we have guests from all of the world, many are from the inland towns and cities of California 
including Redding, Sacramento & Chico. We have quite a few guests that come back every year for multiple 
visits. Here is one comment from a guest from the Redding Area: 11The Buoy Bell is a wonderful condo located in 
Trinidad. I have stayed in this condo several times and it has always been a pleasant experience. The 
management is awesome and I will continue to stay in this condo for years to come. This is like my home away 
from home!" We literally have hundreds of these types of reviews for those apartments. We have had tenants in 
those apartments for stays longer than a month and have found, in many cases, that there seems to be less 
impact with the shorter term stays (less than 30 days). 



We do feel, however, that the definition of a VDU in the ordinance has enough ambiguity in it to allow the city to 
consider the apartment building as an exception. The section states the following: 'Vacation Dwelling Unit 
means any structure, accessory structure, or portion of such structures, which is contracted for transient use. As 
used in this Section; the definition of VDU encompasses any structure or any portion of any structure which is 
occupied or intended or designed for occupancy by tourists for dwelling, lodging or sleeping purposes, and 
includes any home or house, tourist home or house, mobile home, or house trailer at a fixed location except 
when located within a mobile home park or RV park, or other similar structure or portion thereof. VDU does not 
include home exchanges or a short-term rental one time in a calendar year." A legal opinion that we received on 
the matter stated the following: "The term "includes" is usually not a term of limitation. In other words, it basically 
means, "including, but not limited to." On the other hand, by expressly describing a "home or house," which an 
apartment building definitely is not, it could be inferred that the intention was aimed at single family type 
structures." The point by the City Council member who mentioned wanting just one VDU at single family 
residence had that same inference. 

I would like to meet with you early this week and discuss this and get some clarity prior to the March 11th 
Coastal Commission hearing. 

Sincerely, 
Mike & Hope Reinman 
89 E, 15th St, Arcata 
(707) 496-8746 

BCC: Trinidad City Council Members Julie Fulkerson, Dwight Miller, Jack West & Dave 
Winnett. 




